

# Minutes of the meeting of Scrutiny Management Board held at Conference Room 1 - Herefordshire Council, Plough Lane Offices, Hereford, HR4 0LE on Tuesday 10 September 2024 at 2.00 pm

Present: Councillor Ben Proctor (chairperson)

**Councillor Louis Stark (vice-chairperson)** 

Councillors: Jenny Bartlett, Simeon Cole, Frank Cornthwaite,

Pauline Crockett, Clare Davies (virtual), Toni Fagan, Ed O'Driscoll and

**Richard Thomas** 

In attendance: Councillors: Ivan Powell (Cabinet Member Children and Young People), Peter

**Stoddart (Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services)** 

Officers: Simon Cann (Committee Clerk), Joelle Higgins (Democratic Services

Support), Danial Webb (Statutory Scrutiny Officer)

#### 74. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from Councillor Bruce Baker.

#### 75. NAMED SUBSTITUTES

There had been no named substitutes.

#### 76. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Ben Proctor drew attention to his statement of interests, in which he was nominated by the City Council to the Stronger Towns Board. It was accepted that this did not represent a conflict of interest.

No declarations of interest were made.

#### 77. MINUTES

The minutes of the previous meeting were received.

#### Resolved:

That the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 14 May 2024 be confirmed as a correct record and be signed by the Chairperson.

#### 78. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

A document containing a question received from a member of the public and the response given, plus a supplementary question and the response given, is attached at Appendix 1 to the minutes.

#### 79. QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS

No questions were received from councillors.

#### 80. 2023/24 QUARTER 4 BUDGET OUTTURN REPORT

The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services introduced and gave an overview of the 2023/24 Quarter 4 Budget Outturn Report.

A breakdown of how the £8.7 million overspend from the previous year had been funded was provided as detailed below:

- Application of the public health reserve £0.6 million
- Utilisation of the waste reserve £1.5 million.
- Release of corporate provision of £0.2 million
- Direct reserve balances of 5.6 million a review had identified reserve balances with no future commitments or planned use and these were used.
- Utilisation of the climate change reserve of £0.8 million.

The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services explained that portfolio holders and corporate directors had met on monthly basis to review budget spending plans for the period and to ensure that they brought expenditure into line with the savings expected of them.

The Chair invited comments from the board members in relation to the report. The principal points of discussion are summarised below:

### **RESERVES**

- 1. The board enquired as to whether the UK Shared Prosperity Fund had been used to help fund the overspend.
  - The Director of Finance assured the committee that no money from the UK Shared Prosperity Fund had been used in covering the overspend.
- 2. The board noted that the Economy and Environment directorate appeared to be receiving less and less in terms of allocation of the of the overall revenue budget, with 13.9% of £193.3 million total.
- 3. The board raised concerns that unused grants funds were being taken from the Economy and Environment directorate which funded service areas used by many residents on a daily basis to pay for statutory children's services.
  - The Director of Finance gave an assurance that there had been a detailed review across all directorates of unused grant balances and that there had been consideration and fairness in terms of recognizing that the significant driver for the overspend was in the Children and Young People directorate and therefore it was appropriate that the directorate maximised its contribution to the overspend.
- 4. The board acknowledged the balances put in place, but reiterated concerns about falling funding for Economy and Environment and the risk of losing sight of where money needed to be spent in terms of service delivery.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services pointed out that the budget that had been balanced in May of last year was the previous administration's budget and suggested that the budget being implemented imminently would ensure that the Economy and

Environment directorate was not adversely impacted. The council stood for growth in Herefordshire and the growth would predominantly come from the economy. This was something that the administration wanted to build on.

- The Director of Finance pointed out that Economy and Environment was one of the few directorates across the council where there had been significant input in terms of capital expenditure, including the significant investment in economic growth and highways. It was stated that the spend in the revenue budget for Economy and Environment needed to be considered in the context of the capital programme.
- The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services described having conversations with residents frustrated by the perceived lack of spending on road maintenance and waste services, but explained that there was not only a statutory requirement, but also a moral duty to provide care for those in need.
- 5. The board requested a detailed list of all the grants that had been used, as people were keen to see what they had lost and what had not been delivered.
  - The Director of Finance explained that there had been no future plans or allocations made for the use of certain reserves drawn on, so essentially nothing had been lost.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services pointed out that restrictions around certain reserves meant that they had to be dovetailed with overspends in specific areas, for example, the application of the public health reserve of £0.6 million could only be used in tackling the public health overspend. With the Climate Change reserve only £0.8 million of a £1.2 million was used, because there was only £0.8 million that could be attributable to climate change.
- 6. The board requested additional information about grants and where the money for them came from. It was suggested that a visual representation such as a pie chart might help in illustrating where different allocations were made.
- 7. The board enquired if there was a reserves policy that formed part of the budget that went to full council.
  - The Director of Finance explained that the reserves policy formed part of the budget papers that went to full council The general reserves policy was to make prudent use and provision of reserves to manage council risks. There was an annual review of earmarked reserves that would be going to Cabinet in December 2024, this would include a detailed review of existing balances, their historic build up and their proposed use in terms of adding value.
- 8. The board enquired about how the interest from reserves was used and how judgements were made about cutting services when there were robust reserves available to fund them.
  - The Director of Finance explained that reserve balances were reviewed as part of routine monthly budget monitoring. Although yearly start and finish reserve totals might look similar there was typically movement from transactions drawing down from reserves in-year, with appropriate governance around the application of those eligible to be spent in-year.
  - It was pointed out the reserves were monitored on a regular basis to make sure that funds were being used effectively for the purposes they were awarded for. The reserve balances were subject to review by

- external auditors who would benchmark the council against other local authorities to make sure it was setting aside sufficient monies for managing future risks.
- The Director of Finance explained that in relation to the level of return on the reserve balances, the treasury management strategy was to maximise returns from the cash balances available, whilst making sure that cash balances for immediate service delivery were maintained. The council earned interest on all balances and these were accounted for collectively through the corporate centre in the council budget.
- 9. A board member acknowledged that the previous administration had reluctantly drawn down from reserves out of necessity and the financial situation had been exacerbated by the reduction in year-on-year funding from the government.
- 10. A board member expressed disappointment at the use of the public health reserve funds to cover overspend and hoped this could be avoided in future.
  - The Director of Finance explained that the decision to use to public health reserve funds had been taken in consultation with OHID (Office for Health Improvement and Disparities) and the Director of Public Health and was used against eligible spend.
- 11. The board asked for further details in relation to the amendment made during the February 2024 full council budget-setting meeting during which an amendment was made for reserves to be curtailed and used for children services. The board also asked for clarity around how much money had been returned via the requirement of the motion.
- 12. The board asked if the external auditor had ever raised concerns regarding the council's reserves levels.
  - The Director of Finance explained that, regarding the 2024/25 delivery of children and young people directorate savings and the paying back of reserves, the Quarter 1 report was due at Cabinet on 26 September 2024 and that would show the delivery of in-year savings and allow for discussion on the matter.
  - The Director of Finance pointed out that the external auditor had two roles, one was to undertake an audit of the statement of accounts, which was almost at a conclusion and the findings would be reported to Audit and Governance in due course. The second statutory piece of work the auditor undertook was the 'value for money' opinion, which sat across three themes: financial sustainability, governance and the 'three e's' which were economy, efficiency and effectiveness in the council's use of reserves resources.
  - It was explained that under the financial sustainability criteria the external auditor reviewed the council's reserve balances, use of in year reserves, general fund balances and reviewed and benchmarked these against other authorities. In all the recent years since the 'value for money' regime had been in place, the auditor had not raised any improvement recommendations or highlighted significant weaknesses around reserve balances.
  - The auditor had also noted that the council's reverse balances were higher than average for a unitary authority.
- 13. The board wished for it to be noted that when the current administration came in on 1 April 2023 reserves were at £81.8 million and that on the 31 March 2024 the reserves were at £73.2 million.

14. The board suggested that the executive should look at the policy, structure and use of reserves and satisfy themselves that the best value-for-money outcomes were being achieved for residents from utilising the reserves.

#### **REVENUE BUDGET**

- 15. The board noted that the revenue budget was where council funding for staff came from Referencing Table 1 within the report the board noted and raised concerns that recent overspends in the Children and Young People directorate had coincided with savings being made in the Economy and Environment directorate.
- 16. The board asked what the plans were, moving forward, to make sure the council had the right amount of appropriately skilled staff in Environment and Economy to ensure that the council could deliver the programme it had agreed.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services pointed out that child and adult social care were demand-led services in critical areas, which had to be responded to on a mandatory not discretionary basis. The administration did not prioritise one directorate over another and each of the directorates were equally important. The recent funding for road infrastructure was highlighted as an example of capital funding being invested in the Economy and Environment directorate.
- 17. The board reiterated the question about whether the right funding was in place to ensure that the Economy and Environment directorate was adequately staffed.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services stated that it was each Corporate Director's responsibility to ensure that they had the requisite people with requisite skills to fulfil what they were required to deliver for their corporate service area. A skills review had recently taken place, to ensure that the council had the individuals in post to meet requirements.
- 18. The board raised concerns that recent activity around MERS (Mutual Early Resignation Scheme) might have left holes within the council's staffing structure and asked how this might potentially impact the council's ability to deliver services.
  - The cabinet member and chair acknowledged this wasn't directly linked with the current item, but an assurance was given that checks and balances had been in place throughout the MERS process to ensure that the workforce structure was stable and that frontline services and key individuals were secured.
- 19. The board enquired about how issues such as overspends on SEND (Special Education Needs and Disability) transport costs had been addressed and what lessons had been learned going forward.
  - The Director of Finance explained that they had engaged with the children and young people task and finish group and that one of the key challenges identified was how to ensure the 2024/25 budget was sufficient to deliver children and young people services in the county next year.
  - The costs pressures of 2023/24 had been outlined and additional funding was built in for 2024/25 to assure the external auditors that the budget

would be robust. The auditors had taken a deep dive into the children's directorates finances and the robustness of the 2024/25 budget to deliver services in-year and had not identified any improvement recommendations.

- 20. The board raised concerns about how escalating costs in areas such as SEND transport and additional help would be addressed and whether it would be a case of continuing to throw money at these areas or coming up with innovative ways to address them.
  - The Director of Finance pointed out that a significant amount of the overspend in the children's directorate in 2023/24 had been linked to the non-delivery of savings in that area. This had been built into the 2024/25 budget as part of the children's three-year financial plan, which targeted some of those areas of overspend and escalating cost pressures.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services pointed out that an additional £11 million had been put in as upfront spending via the children's three-year improvement plan and that over the three years the directorate would draw down on that. At the end of the period the Children and Young People directorate would be working within its normal budget.
- 21. The board enquired if the council had contributed to any action involving lobbying government to stop potential profiteering in areas such as care services for children.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services stated they were working with other neighbouring councils to try and strike a balance about what should be paid and were also encouraging commissioning officers to be savvy.
  - The Finance Director noted that the council needed to be creative and continue to investigate all options when dealing with the volatile nature of a demand-led budget.
- 22. The board noted the revenue budget overspends for staff in corporate services and central involved in the transformation process and special budgets. There were concerns that there wasn't enough investment going into frontline service staffing. The question was asked as to whether the transformation process in pace was costing the council money rather than enabling savings.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services explained that there was a lag in savings coming through from the transformations, which had been focused primarily on the digitalisation of certain services. Staffing costs incurred while implementing these new systems would be recovered further down the line.
- 23. The board enquired as to how the Cabinet had gone about assessing the different savings options that it had in front of it when the administration came in.
  - The Director of Finance explained that when an overspend was identified the finance team would work very closely with the corporate directors and the service leads to understand the impact and the drivers for that overspend and what could be done to mitigate it and reduce that overspend over the remainder of the year.
  - In 2023/24 additional expenditure controls had been introduced very early on in the year, which consisted of weekly directorate control panels to review all spends above £500. Three questions were asked during a review: did the money have to be spent now, did the money have to be

spent at all and could the same thing be delivered by spending less? The approach had prompted a tangible change in the culture of the organisation in terms of encouraging people to treat council funds as they would their own income and expenditure. This helped bring the overspend down. The controls had been highly effective and would be used going forward for areas such as recruitment.

- The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services noted that officers and directors had been encouraged to think of council funds as they would their own money and to be prudent in what they did with it.
- 24. The board pointed to an overspend in the Executive's Office and asked if overspend controls were applicable to all levels of the council.
  - The Director of Finance gave an assurance that the expenditure control measures were in place across all directorates and that the challenge to spend within budget was the same across all areas.
  - Where overspends were identified in the prior year, then these would form part of the risk management and financial management in the current year.
- 25. The board enquired as to the factors contributing to the overspend in the Chief Executive's Office.
  - The Director of Finance explained the main costs were related to staffing and agency costs pressures.
  - It was explained that in addition to weekly director expenditure control panels, there were regular reviews of all agency staff to understand the purpose of their engagement, their costs and the exit plan for agency staff where appropriate.
- 26. The board asked what changes had been brought into the oversight of the Children and Young People directorate to ensure that there wouldn't be an overspend in the coming year of the magnitude of the one from last year.
  - The Cabinet Member Children and Young People explained that the financial controls and measure previously discussed were being complemented and supplemented by encouraging the children's services leadership team to take financial management as seriously as other performance related matters across the department.
  - The Cabinet Member Children and Young People informed the board that nationally there had been a significant increase in the costs of residential care. The previous government had commissioned a report into social care that was authored by an individual who was now a standing MP. The report had made specific recommendations about exercising control over the market and the cabinet member intended to establish if the report author and current government were intending to tackle the issue of the increasing costs of residential placements.

#### CAPITAL OUTTURN

27. The board raised concerns that the council didn't have a good track record of managing its own projects in terms of underspend on capital projects and suggested that it was not managing or putting enough resources into grant led opportunities. The question was asked that when it had obtained grant funding was the administration putting enough effort into actually spending the money.

- The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services stressed that the administration was very keen to obtain and spend funding, and officer advice regarding timelines for spending certain funds was always noted and acted on.
- Within the financial team there were people working constantly to find where grants were available and what grants were coming out.
- It was noted that there was no single point of information regarding availability of government grants and that officers worked to ensure that all individual sources of information around funding and grants were checked regularly.
- 28. The board asked what was being done to spend funds that appeared to be being rolled over from previous periods.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services stated that some funding had been rolled over from the previous administration and that everything was being done to ensure funding lines were being used in a timely and effective manner. It was pointed out that, to ensure there was transparency, appendix B of the report contained a table providing reasons for variance to the current capital budget detailing why certain funding remained unspent.
- 29. The board enquired about the potential risks of unspent Section 106 funding having to be returned.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services explained that the administration was addressing the so called 'bubble' of Section 106 money and was requesting staff to be allocated to push forward related projects in this area. A forthcoming project management office review would provide greater detail on this and the administration had confirmed that it wanted to deliver projects efficiently and in a timely fashion.
- 30. The board asked what consideration the administration gave to the relationship between revenue and capital in terms of capital projects reducing future revenue expenditure. The board asked if enough was being spent on capital to deliver transformations that would benefit people.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services stated that when the administration looked at any capital project the first questions asked were: what was the resource impact of it, how would it be funded and what would be delivered to improve Herefordshire for the people.
- 31. The board acknowledged the comments about the potential revenue cost of capital investment, but asked about the 'investing to save' side of capital projects.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services gave an example of how, under transformation, AI was being used to provide a number of services across the council, which meant that it was no longer necessary to have staff in certain areas manning telephones and answering questions.
- 32. The board enquired about details around the underspend in relation to the schools capital maintenance grant.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services gave an assurance that he would discuss the matter with the relevant officer an provide a written response.

- 33. A board member stressed the importance of emphasising and focusing on the needs of young people within the county and urged that consideration be given to directing unallocated capital funding to the needs of the younger generations and not just projects like road maintenance.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services stressed how the administration had made its budget consultation methods with the public, particularly young people, more interactive and engaging - with multiple visits to the Sixth Form College, NMITE and the Herefordshire College of Arts allowing young people to have their voices heard.
- 34. The board asked if the council had carried out an assessment of the impact of the capital programme on different sectors within Herefordshire, such as young people and people with disabilities.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services explained this kind of information was typically included in full detail business cases, which contained details around the benefits of and support for projects. The cabinet member had not, however, seen a table or document that detailed the impact of every project within the capital programme.
- 35. The board suggested that a review of the impact of the capital programme on local people might make a good recommendation.
- 36. The board enquired how the administration was going about ensuring that it was going to deliver 53% of the capital programme in one year with the contracts it had and with staff being reduced.
  - The Director of Finance explained that that was a question that needed to be directed at the senior responsible officers and cabinet members in charge.
  - Delivery of the capital programme would be reported as part of the Quarter 1 budget report and the performance report, which would outline delivery against the key performance indicators and strategic projects.
- 37. The board asked about the status of projects on hold in the capital programme and whether they were waiting to go to the project management office or being delivered in a different way.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services stated that the senior responsible officers were best placed to answer the query, but noted that there were a number of projects in the capital management programme that had been there for several years and the administration was looking at each of them and being as open and transparent about them as possible.
  - Projects were being rolled into next year because it was known they couldn't be delivered in the current year.
  - New projects would only be placed into the capital programme if there
    was confidence they could be delivered. It was, however, important to
    note that just because something was in the capital programme that did
    not guarantee it would be given the go ahead and funded, and a full
    business case had to be approved beforehand.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services explained to the committee that all projects had a cabinet member who was responsible for them and they would receive updates from senior responsible officers.

Strategic management boards were in place within directorates so that there was oversight of delivery of projects.

- 38. The board asked if there was a process for making a decision about which budgets would be reprofiled into future financial years, such as the school's capital maintenance grant moving from £5.5 million to just under £3 million.
  - The Director of Finance explained that these decisions were made on a case-by-case basis via project boards and delivery boards, which were guided by project managers.
  - There was a governance process in place to ensure there was justification for any reprofiling.
  - The board heard that from the Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services that Talk Community was working diligently to publicise available grants to people, but unfortunately there were instances where people still missed out.

## **SAVINGS**

- 39. The board asked what distinguished savings from cuts and whether there was a differentiation between the two.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services Councillor suggested that a saving was a gradual reduction whereas a cut was the complete removal.

#### TREASURY MANAGEMENT

- 40. The board enquired about a drop of £17 million in investment during March 2024 and the Director of Finance stated they would be able to come back with an explanation of what had driven that.
- 41. The committee asked if the authority was under-borrowed compared to other authorities.
  - The Director of Finance explained that the authority had a low level of borrowing and that this enhanced its financial sustainability and reduced exposure to risk, but each council would have a different appetite for its borrowing/risk circumstances.
  - The Cabinet Member Finance and Corporate Services stated that the authority could borrow more, but was focused on doing everything in a prudent and balanced way.
- 42. The board suggested that there might be a need to look at the low borrowings strategy in light of the fact that the council was struggling to deliver its capital programme.

At the conclusion of the debate, the committee discussed and unanimously agreed the following recommendations.

#### Resolved that:

1. The executive should look at the policy, structure and use of reserves and satisfy themselves that the best value-for-money outcomes are being achieved for our residents from utilising the reserves.

- 2. Following the overspend of £8.7m in 23/4 and the continuing loss of expertise under the Mutual Early Resignation Scheme, the executive should look at how both of these are impacting on service delivery, particularly in the economy and environment directorate, and take corrective action to mitigate their impact.
- 3. Given the continuing annual underspends on the Capital Programme, the executive should review what other measures can be brought to bear, beyond actions by the Project Management Office, to ensure consistent delivery of what is planned under the capital programme.
- 4. The executive should undertake a review of the impact of the current programme on local people and look for opportunities to improve the impact of the capital programme on the council's priority outcomes.
- 5. That the executive should review the current capital programme to ensure that we have sufficient resources, including borrowing, to be able to deliver our agreed capital programme.

#### 81. PREPARATIONS FOR THE 2025/26 BUDGET

The committee agreed to discuss this item informally outside of the meeting.

#### 82. WORK PROGRAMME

The committee received a copy of the draft work programme, which had been published in early September 2024 and circulated to members, corporate directors and portfolio holders for consultation.

It was noted that the committee would be looking at the Quarter 1 Outturn alongside the Quarter 2 Outturn in the December 2024 meeting.

#### Resolved:

That the committee agree the work programme.

#### 83. DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

Monday 28 October 2024, 2pm

#### 84. APPENDIX 1 - QUESTIONS AND RESPONSES FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

# Questions from members of the public – Scrutiny Management Board, 10 September 2024

Question Number	Questioner	Question	Question to
PQ 1	Ms. Maggie Steel	388 children were in the care of Herefordshire Council as of December 2022 according to Eleanor Brazil's initial report to the Children's	Scrutiny Management Board
	Hereford	Minister. This figure was <b>84% higher</b> than our statistical neighbours. Eleanor Brazil blamed this astonishing anomaly on	
		"poor decision making"	

#### "drift and delay

18 months later, in a report to the Children's Scrutiny Committee, we find out that there are still **386** children in care in Herefordshire. Only 2 fewer children in care after 18 months and millions invested. Our rate for children in care is still **83% higher** than statistical neighbours. Either parents in Herefordshire are persistently failing their children, or poor decision making and drift and delay continue to fail children and the taxpayer.

Who is responsible for the failure to make any significant progress in reducing the number of children in care in Herefordshire?

#### Response by Cabinet Member Children and Young People

To answer the question "why haven't our looked after children numbers significantly reduced", we have to understand not only the number of looked after children but also the overall rate per 10,000 of children in care and the number of children entering and leaving care, both in our authority, and compared to the West Midlands region and nationally.

During 23/24, we received 96 new children into care and 121 left care throughout that year. This gave us a rate of 112 per 10,000 children in care at the end of 23/24. During 24/25 at quarter one, we have seen 26 new children enter care, and 24 leave care. As at July 2024, the rate has reduced to 106 children per 10,000.

Whilst we remain above the national statistical neighbour (SN) rate of 64 (23/24 data), we have to appreciate our own journey and that of our region. For those children that are in our care currently, we need to carefully plan for their exit, so that when they do leave care to permanency, they achieve a long-term stable family life. During the full year 23/24, we saw 19 children leave care for permanency. During quarter one of 24/25, we have already seen 11 children leave care for permanency, so an improving trend. This is reflective of success in the complex work required to identify those children who were experiencing drift and delay. Some of this work requires discharging care orders, which needs to go through court process, and some is about working alongside families to ensure a safe plan of rehabilitation is in place. Both need updated assessments and good engagement with children, young people, families and the court.

For those children and young people we work with to prevent entering care, we have to do this whilst managing risks within the family home and community. This requires good partnership working and importantly a partnership approach to managing risk. The Restorative Practice model seeks to ensure that, as a children's workforce and partnership, we improve the way we work with families, is strength based and together manages the risk. This can cause great professional anxiety in the children's workforce across the partnership fuelled by local and national media coverage in the style of "who is to blame when something goes wrong". We are rolling out the Restorative Practice model to our partners now and delivering multi agency practice workshops planned to start November/December 24

Across the region in terms of "new" looked after children, we have a rate of 7 per 10k this quarter. Of the 14 local authorities, eight have lower incoming rates; however, their rates range from 4 to 6 and two share the same rate (Sandwell and Telford), the latter being an "outstanding" local authority in our region. There are three local authorities in our region who have greater "new" care rates and their rates are either 10 or 11 per 10k.

Our overall rate of looked after children at quarter one was 115 per 10k (at quarter 1 June 24 - note this has reduced to 106 at July 24) and our regional statistical neighbour

Shropshire is 126 and Solihull is 111. So whilst our practice for care prevention is not the best it is certainly improving and reflective of the region.

It is also important for us to recognise the number of unaccompanied asylum seeking children (UASC) we have in our care. During 23/24 we went from 11 (April 23) up to 38 (March 24) and increased our care leavers from 30 up to 80. The vast majority of UASC remain in our care always up until the age of 18 and therefore are not children that will leave the care system at an earlier point. The rising number of UASC in every local authority is in response to the mandatory National Transfer Scheme which expects each local authority to accept 0.01% of their under 18 population, and the number of children and young people who self-present in the region. When we compare our unaccompanied figures to our statistical neighbours within the region, Shropshire have 37 and Solihull 38 so we remain low and below our own mandatory national target.

It is well known that Herefordshire Children's Services is on an improvement journey. The instability that Herefordshire has experienced in social work turnover impacts on our ability to progress children's plans which is why workforce stability is the primary foundation to our improvement journey. In Quarter 1 we can see good progress in workforce permanency and this continues to be our priority.

All social workers

Q4 March 24: 35% Perm. 56% Agency. 9% Vacant. - Q1 June 24: 46% Perm. 50% Agency. 4% Vacant.

Team Managers & Above;

Q4 March24: 70% Perm. 28% Agency. 3% Vacant. - Q1 June 24: 82% Perm. 18% Agency. 0% Vacant

The question posed also refers to the 'responsibility for failure'. Herefordshire Children's Services are on an improvement journey, which also relies on the contribution from our partners. It is acknowledged that our children in care numbers need to reduce further to reflect the SN averages that we would expect to see in Herefordshire. However, I hope I have explained why there is no "responsibility for failure" as our improvement journey continues and progress is being made, and why there is a need to consider broader areas than just the "number" of children in our care.

Question Number	Questioner	Supplementary Question	Question to
PQ 1	Ms. Maggie Steel Hereford	I would like to thank the Cabinet Member for a very full and helpful response to my question. My question drew attention to the lack of progress in reducing the number of children in care and the appalling impact of this failure on children, parents and the taxpayer. To fund the astronomically high number of children in care, we have to cut other services to the bone.  The Cabinet Member talks of the difficulties of identifying the children in care subjected to "drift and delay". Identifying them is really not the problem: if the Cabinet Member would like a list of children affected, the Families Alliance for Change can easily send him a list.	Scrutiny Management Board
		It is good that the Cabinet Member acknowledges that not enough progress has	

been made. But then he states that there is "no responsibility for failure." Please could he confirm that no-one in a leadership position is to	
be held accountable for the lack of progress on reducing the number of children in care?	

# **Response by Cabinet Member Children and Young People**

Thank you for your supplementary question and your acknowledgement of the full and helpful response provided. My initial response was clear that we are seeing success in the complex work required to identify children who were experiencing drift and delay. I can confirm that, during the full year 23/24, we saw 19 children leave care for permanency. During quarter one of 24/25, we have already seen 11 children leave care for permanency, so an improving trend.

In response to your last points regarding not enough progress and responsibility for failure, as a Council and Children Services, we are responsible for the improvements needed and are constantly reviewing our pace of improvement. As a result, our Phase 2 improvement plan which is going to Cabinet for endorsement in September has a renewed focus on the Ofsted recommendations and introduces new measures of success. The plan will continue to be overseen by the multi-agency Improvement Board which is now chaired by the Commissioner appointed by the Department for Education.

The meeting ended at Time Not Specified

Chairperson